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Department of Veterans Affairs § 1.513

the creditworthiness, credit capacity, 
income or financial resources of the ap-
plicant for or recipient of loan guar-
anty administered benefits, or 
verifying whether any such data pre-
viously received is accurate; or 

(ii) To enable the Secretary to offer 
for sale or other disposition any loan 
or installment sale contract.

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 5701(h)(2)(A), (B), (C))

(d) Upon request, the Secretary may 
release information relating to the in-
dividual’s loan transaction to credit re-
porting agencies, companies or individ-
uals extending credit, depository insti-
tutions, insurance companies, inves-
tors, lenders, employers, landlords, 
utility companies and governmental 
agencies where necessary in connection 
with a transfer of information on the 
status of a Department of Veterans Af-
fairs loan account to persons or organi-
zations proposing to extend credit or 
render services or other benefits to the 
borrower in order that the person or or-
ganization may determine whether to 
extend credit or render services or 
other benefits to the borrower. Such 
releases shall be made only if the per-
son or organization seeking the infor-
mation furnishes the individual’s 
name, address or other information 
necessary to identify the individual.

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 5701(e), (h)(2)(A) and 
(D))

(e) The Secretary shall maintain in-
formation in the loan guaranty file 
consisting of the date, notice and pur-
pose of each disclosure, and the name 
and address of the person to whom the 
disclosure is made from the loan guar-
anty files. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 5701(h)(2)(D), 5 U.S.C. 
552a(c)) 

[47 FR 11279, Mar. 16, 1982]

§ 1.513 Disclosure of information con-
tained in Armed Forces service and 
related medical records in Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs custody. 

(a) Service records. Information re-
ceived by the Department of Veterans 
Affairs from the Departments of the 
Army, Navy, Air Force, and the De-
partment of Transportation relative to 
the military or naval service of a 

claimant is furnished solely for the of-
ficial use of the Department of Vet-
erans Affairs but such information may 
be disclosed under the limitations con-
tained in §§ 1.501 through 1.526. 

(b) Medical records. Information con-
tained in the medical records (includ-
ing clinical records and social data) 
may be released under the following 
conditions: 

(1) Complete transcript of resumé or 
medical records on request to: 

(i) The Department of the Army. 
(ii) The Department of the Navy (in-

cluding naval aviation and United 
States Marine Corps). 

(iii) The Department of the Air 
Force. 

(iv) The Department of Transpor-
tation (Coast Guard). 

(v) Selective Service (in case of reg-
istrants only). 

(vi) Federal or State hospitals or 
penal institutions when the veteran is 
a patient or inmate therein. 

(vii) United States Public Health 
Service, or other governmental or con-
tract agency in connection with re-
search authorized by, or conducted for, 
the Department of Veterans Affairs. 

(viii) Registered civilian physicians, 
on the request of the individual or his 
or her legal representative, when re-
quired in connection with the treat-
ment of the veteran. (The transcript or 
resume should be accompanied by the 
statement ‘‘it is expected that the in-
formation contained herein will be 
treated as confidential, as is customary 
in civilian professional medical prac-
tice.’’) 

(ix) The veteran on request, except 
information contained in the medical 
record which would prove injurious to 
his or her physical or mental health. 

(x) The next of kin on request of the 
individual, or legal representative, 
when the information may not be dis-
closed to the veteran because it will 
prove injurious to his or her physical 
or mental health, and it will not be in-
jurious to the physical or mental 
health of the next of kin or cause re-
pugnance or resentment toward the 
veteran; and directly to the next of 
kin, or legal representative, when the 
veteran has been declared to be insane 
or is dead. 
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(xi) Health and social agencies, on 
the authority of the veteran or his or 
her duly authorized representative. 

(2) In addition to the authorizations 
in paragraph (b)(1) of this section, the 
Department of Justice, the Department 
of the Treasury, and the U.S. Postal 
Service may, on request, be given per-
tinent information from medical 
records for use in connection with in-
vestigations conducted by these de-
partments. Each such request shall be 
considered on its merits, and the infor-
mation released should be the min-
imum necessary in connection with the 
investigation conducted by these de-
partments. 

(3) Compliance with court orders 
calling for the production of medical 
records in connection with litigation or 
criminal prosecutions will be effected 
in accordance with § 1.511. 

[13 FR 7001, Nov. 27, 1948, as amended at 32 
FR 10849, July 25, 1967; 60 FR 63938, Dec. 13, 
1995]

§ 1.514 Disclosure to private physi-
cians and hospitals other than De-
partment of Veterans Affairs. 

(a) When a beneficiary elects to ob-
tain medical attention as a private pa-
tient from a private practitioner or in 
a medical center other than a Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs hospital, 
there may be disclosed to such private 
practitioner or head of such medical 
center (Federal, State, municipal, or 
private), such information as to the 
medical history, diagnosis, findings, or 
treatment as is requested, including 
the loan of original X-ray films, wheth-
er Department of Veterans Affairs clin-
ical X-rays or service department en-
trance and separation X-rays, provided 
there is also submitted a written au-
thorization from the beneficiary or his 
or her duly authorized representative. 
The information will be supplied with-
out charge directly to the private phy-
sician or medical center head and not 
through the beneficiary or representa-
tive. In forwarding this information, it 
will be accompanied by the stipula-
tions that it is released with consent of 
or on behalf of the patient and that the 
information will be treated as con-
fidential, as is customary in civilian 
professional medical practice. 

(b) Such information may be released 
without charge and without consent of 
the patient or his or her duly author-
ized representative when a request for 
such information is received from: 

(1) The superintendent of a State hos-
pital for psychotic patients, a commis-
sioner or head of a State department of 
mental hygiene, or head of a State, 
county, or city health department; or 

(2) Any fee basis physician or institu-
tion in connection with authorized 
treatment of the veteran as a Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs beneficiary; 
or 

(3) Any physician or medical installa-
tion treating the veteran under emer-
gency conditions. 

[34 FR 13368, Aug. 19, 1969, as amended at 54 
FR 34980, Aug. 23, 1989]

§ 1.514a Disclosure to private psy-
chologists. 

When a beneficiary elects to obtain 
therapy or analysis as a private patient 
from a private psychologist, such infor-
mation in the medical record as may be 
pertinent may be released. Generally, 
only information developed and docu-
mented by Department of Veterans Af-
fairs psychologists will be considered 
pertinent, although other information 
from the medical record may be re-
leased if it is determined to be perti-
nent and will serve a useful purpose to 
the private psychologist in rendering 
his or her services. Information will be 
released under this section upon re-
ceipt of the written authorization of 
the beneficiary or his or her duly au-
thorized representative. Information 
will be forwarded to private psycholo-
gists directly, not through the bene-
ficiary or representative, without 
charge and with the stipulation that it 
is released with consent of or on behalf 
of the patient and must be treated as 
confidential as is customary in regular 
professional practice. 

[34 FR 13368, Aug. 19, 1969]

§ 1.515 To commanding officers of 
State soldiers’ homes. 

When a request is received in a De-
partment of Veterans Affairs regional 
office, center, or medical center from 
the commanding officer of a State sol-
diers’ home for information other than 
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